Peace be unto all!

At the conclusion of the singing of the Trisagion, the main celebrant, now standing at the High Place behind the altar, turns to face the people and proclaims: “Peace be to all”. This is the first time at the Divine Liturgy that the main celebrant turns to face the people and verbally addresses them. In fact, at a Hierarchical Divine Liturgy this is the first time that the bishop says anything to the people (and, how very appropriate are these first words we hear from our pastor at the Eucharistic gathering!).  Up until this point the bishop has been making a very slow but noticeable procession from the back of the temple (the official meeting at the main entrance with bread and salt), to the center of the temple (where he is vested), to the altar table (during the little entrance), and finally to the High Place (where he turns to face the people and give the peace). You see, it is not until the bishop has made a complete entrance to the very front of the temple – to the place of honor where the Episcopal Throne is – that he even begins to address the people. 

The bishop’s ascent to the High Place and his proclamation of peace to all also marks a significant point in the Divine Liturgy. We can think of it as a point of arrival: Our bishop, who has proceeded from the rear of the temple to the very front, is now standing at his Episcopal Throne and addressing his people. And we, his flock, who have traveled from near and far, have come specifically to embark on this journey to meet Christ in His Kingdom. As an entire body of believing Orthodox Christians, we are now ready – ready to make these very important steps forward with our bishop. We are ready to do what we have prepared ourselves to do, and that is to hear the word of God (through the Scripture readings that will soon follow) and partake of the Word of God (through body and blood of Christ in the Eucharist). And, how shall we make these very important steps forward? Only in peace. The bishop’s granting of peace is not only appropriate but necessary. It is only in God’s peace and mercy (coincidentally another word that we have been saying over and over again from the very start of the Divine Liturgy) that we, as individuals, can hear the word of God and, thus, be formed and molded into one body through this word

